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Helena Business Improvement District 
Board of Trustees Meeting

Thursday, October 12, 2017, 4:00 p.m.
Valley Bank Community Room 

MINUTES
Mission Statement: The Helena Business Improvement District is a leader, facilitator, provider and advocate for a planned, creative program that results in the continual improvement of property values and properties in downtown Helena.

Board Members present: Randy Riley, Al Roy, Mark Roylance, Rex Seeley, Lee Shubert
Guests: Rick Ahmann, Ed Noonan, City Commission,
Staff: Cindy Stevens, Dan Wirak
I. Welcome & Introductions

Mark welcomed visitors that had come to honor Randy Riley upon his retirement from the Board.  Randy was presented a wall hanging, and cake and refreshments were served.

II. Public Comment 
Dan Wirak brought several concerns to the board:

a. Flowers for the summer – Dan wants to stay with geraniums due to concerns regarding other varietals of flowers being susceptible to aphids.  He is also concerned that other varietals require more water.  Suggests levelling all the hangers and lowering the baskets. He also recommends that when the flowers are picked up that they have consistent quality.

b. Dan feels that the Fire Tower is safe enough to be lit for the Parade of Lights.  E. Noonan will talk to the City and Parks.

c. The Christmas wreaths are in very poor shape.  Dan suggests that we hang 2 per pole for greater impact and a better look.  Get new lights for the wreathes on the Walking Mall and get new bows.

d. Both trucks need to be replaced.  The green one is really bad.  They are running but require more and more maintenance. 
e. Dan wants a heavy duty weed whacker – battery operated.

f. Dan has been working on cleaning up the Bat Cave.  It constantly drips and drops debris.  It is spacious and offers a good work space, but Dan doesn’t feel we need both spaces.  He suggests that an inventory be done and that we dispose of things that are not going to use or are damaged and unusable. 

g. The fencing PVC gets brittle from the UV.  Dan has fixed as much as he can and wants to purchase enough pipe to make 20 more pieces of fence and continue to replace 20 pieces every year.  That would keep the fence inventory in good shape.  Fence costs about $20 a piece.   

h. Dan would like to be able to sit in on interviews for the new Executive Director.  Tracy knew what was going on Downtown and took care of things.  Dan wants a director who is assertive, but can work with people.

i. Dan asks that the Board please respond to his concerns.

Randy explained that although they have chosen to include a wider segment of the Board in the interview process, the bylaws say that the selection of an ED occurs at the Executive Committee level: Chair and Vice Chair.  Don’t lose sight of that fact, they make the ultimate decision. 

Board Discussion regarding Dan’s concerns:  Look for Christmas decorations after Christmas for better deals?  Could we implement a “Buy a Wreath” campaign?  We need bigger wreathes for the large silver poles.  Is there another kind of fencing pipe that would last longer and not get brittle?

E. Noonan thanked Randy for all he has done and remarked that “Downtown Helena knows the people that love it.  Thank you!”








III. Consent Agenda









a. Minutes from Sept 14, 2017
b. ED Report for September 2017
c. September Financials & Notes
R. Riley is concerned about the STIP account.  It reconciled but ended up less $2000 than budgeted. The money is really low after last transfer.  The balance is $59,000 and is realistically about $60,000 short of where we should be.  We operated in the flat black last year.  We need to get line items and approval for STIP transfers.  Start to get the reserves back to where they need to be.  The matching grants were too successful – our matching commitments are expensive – we need to be mindful of what we take on. 

R. Riley moved to accept consent agenda, A. Roy second, Motion passed.
IV. Downtown Helena, Inc. – Update



(R. Ahmann)


i. Kevin Skaalure arranged for author, Tim Miles, to give a public presentation, “The Millennial Myth”, at the library on Oct. 5th.  It was very well attended. 
ii. We’re coming into the busy holiday season.  Fashions Night was good, Fall Fest is coming up.   Fall Art Walk, and the Holiday are coming soon.  Thank you to the staff!  How can we engage volunteer help?
iii. The Alive @ Five books are getting reconciled.  Should we shorten the season?  This event is a revenue driver.  Alive @ Five will never be at the Great Northern Town Center again, should we have it on Last Chance Gulch? 
V. Committee Reports









a. Executive







i. Board member recruitment – two board appointments are on the agenda for the next City Council meeting.  C. Stevens will contact D. Havens for updates. 
ii. The work session Thursday, October 26 will continue budget discussion: revenue sources, expenses, how to get to June.  The meeting will be at Valley Bank at 3:30. Staff send out reminders.
iii. Ashleigh Heimbach, from West Mont and a DHI board member, will look at the DHI/BID accounting on Oct. 19.  
iv. Public Market Feasibility – Board members met with the school board regarding 7th Street Gym.  School board seemed open to leasing the building out for a public market, which would greatly reduce the up-front costs.  Proximity to Central School may prohibit sales of alcohol.
b. Marketing and Communications 
 




i. Website – The website is live and working well.  We need to work on content.  Contact TBID to link the new Walking Tour App on our site.  There still needs to be a mechanism to notify Cindy when someone makes a change to the site.
c. Streetscape  - no report






d. Downtown Master Plan





i. Façade Grant update – Tash Wisemiller of Montana Main Street asked for an extension request from the City, which Sharon Haugen has sent.  The loan verbiage has been struck from the program as the grant we received was strictly for a grant program.  

ii. Zoning Update – Stakeholders meeting Oct. 26, 5:30 pm at the Placer.
e. Advocacy
- no report






VI. Old Business

i. The city has received a grant to hire a consultant to start the process for creating an urban renewal district for a new TIF program.  There is an RFP for consultants and BID has been invited to participate in the selection  







VII. New Business – no new business
VIII. R. Riley motion to adjourn, R. Seeley second.  Adjourned at 5:55 pm.


ADA NOTICE

The City of Helena is committed to providing access to persons with disabilities for its meetings, in compliance with Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act and the Montana Human Rights Act. The City will not exclude persons with disabilities from participation at its meetings or otherwise deny them the City’s services, programs, or activities. Persons with disabilities requiring accommodations to participate in the City’s meetings, services, programs, or activities should contact the City’s ADA Coordinator, Elroy Golemon, as soon as possible to allow sufficient time to arrange for the requested accommodation, at any of the following:

(406) 447- 8490

TTY Relay Service 1-800-253-4091 or 711

citycommunitydevelopment@helenamt.gov
316 North Park, Avenue, Room 440, Helena, MT 59623

Next BID Board Meeting – November 9, 2017 – 4:00 pm Valley Bank community room
